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P R O C E E D I N G S1

(1:02 p.m.)2

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Let's go on the record3

at this point after those preliminaries.4

Welcome.  This is Judge Ryerson.  We are5

here once again on the matter of PSEG's application6

for an early site permit concerning a site for a7

possible new power reactor in Salem County, New8

Jersey.9

I am here with Judge Arnold and our law10

clerks.  And Judge White is participating by11

telephone.12

Before we take the formal appearances of13

counsel I should just point out that, of course, this14

conference is being recorded and a transcript will be15

available in a few working days, I believe.  And we16

have also made a "listen only" telephone line.  If17

this has worked properly, they are "listen only"18

telephone lines for members of the public and any19

interested members of the press.20

Shall we begin?  For PSEG, who is21

appearing?22

MR. BURDICK:  Good afternoon.  This is23

Stephen Burdick.  I am an attorney with Morgan Lewis,24

and counsel for the Applicant PSEG.  I am joined by25
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Jeff Keenan who is the Associate General Nuclear1

Counsel for PSEG, and additional PSEG personnel are2

listening in, listening in as well.3

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay, thank you.  And4

welcome again.5

And for the NRC staff?6

MS. HOVE:  Hi.  This is Ann Hove, counsel7

for the NRC staff.  Also Kevin Roach, counsel for the8

NRC staff, is with us.  And I also have Allen Fetter9

who is the Environmental Project Manager, and10

Prosantha Chowdhury who is the Safety Project Manager.11

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  Thank you.  And,12

Ms. Hove, should I address comments initially to you13

or to Mr. Roach?14

MS. HOVE:  Yes, please address to me.15

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay, we will do that.16

All right.  The purpose of this call is to17

just go over mostly housekeeping details concerning18

the upcoming evidentiary hearing which will be here in19

Rockville on March 24 at 9:00 a.m.  Let me run through20

a couple of items that I have and then open the floor21

to my fellow judges and to the parties.22

The first item, which hopefully will23

simplify things, is that the Board has determined that24

it will not require a site visit.  So we do not need25
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to make arrangements for that before the hearing.1

Secondly, the Board has determined that it2

will hear opening statements of no more than 153

minutes each, and they could be less, by counsel for4

each of the parties at the beginning of the5

evidentiary hearing.  These will be, what we6

anticipate are statement summaries by the lawyers. 7

They are not evidence, they are not testimony.8

It would be helpful to know if either of9

you contemplate, would contemplate using visual aids10

of some sort in that.  I am not really necessarily11

encouraging you to, but if you are going to, we should12

probably figure out how we deal with that though. 13

That would be visual aids that have not been14

introduced yet as pre-filed exhibits.15

MS. HOVE:  This is Ann Hove for the -- Oh,16

I'm sorry -- this is Ann Hove for the NRC staff.  We17

do not plan to have any visual aids.18

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Excellent.  And Mr.19

Burdick?20

MR. BURDICK:  I think maybe.  It may be21

useful to have some pictures.  But maybe we can give22

some more thought to it.23

But if necessary, I think one approach24

would be if we could submit it as an exhibit sponsored25
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by one of the technical experts, you know, even if I1

were to be the one referring to it.2

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  All right.  Yes, that3

would be acceptable.  As long as, as long as we have4

some record of what, of what you presented to the5

Board.6

Again, I am not particularly encouraging 7

visual exhibits.  I think we have enough exhibits8

already in the record.  But if you would like to use9

something, we should be sure that it ends up somehow10

in the record.11

The third item, that I have anyway, deals12

with the 13 topics that we asked for pre-filed13

testimony on.  We have -- well, all of those topics14

are covered by a variety of witnesses at this point15

with pre-filed testimony.16

Mr. Burdick, you have I believe only two17

witnesses.  And if I have read it correctly on my18

first read, one of the witnesses really covers19

everything except the personal qualifications of the20

other witness.21

In the staff's case there are, and I have 22

not counted too precisely, but roughly I think 2023

witnesses, of whom possibly six or seven do not24

contribute anything other than to reenforce and repeat25
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essentially the same substance of the testimony of1

other witnesses.2

So here, here is what the Board would like3

to do.  I think, I am guessing, Mr. Burdick, you may4

wish to bring both of your witnesses to the hearing. 5

That is up to you.  It sound as though possibly merely6

one would suffice.7

For the staff, what the Board will try to8

do is, as we read and re-read the pre-filed testimony,9

we will see whether there are topics on which no Board10

member has any questions or will have any questions,11

oral questions.  In other words, a topic where every12

Board member is satisfied by the written materials13

that have been filed.  We will try to identify those14

topics, if any, sufficiently in advance of the15

evidentiary hearing so that you will not have to line16

up witnesses who have no purpose other than to address17

those particular topics.18

And what I am guessing, what I would like19

to know -- and I guess it applies, again, mostly to20

the staff -- is what would be the latest date on which21

it would be helpful to you to have that information? 22

In other words, if we could say by an order issued23

five days before or seven days before the hearing we24

really don't need any oral witnesses on topics A, B25
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and C, what date would you like to have that1

realistically?2

MS. HOVE:  This is Ann Hove for the NRC3

staff.  I think you just said that five days before,4

that would be great.  Any, any advance notice of that5

we would welcome, so.6

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  We will, we will7

try to do five days in advance.8

And, again, if any one of the three Board9

members thinks he might have a question, we are going10

to ask for a witness, a live witness on that topic. 11

But if we are able by, say, perhaps five days before12

the hearing to absolutely eliminate a few topics for13

further testimony, that is oral testimony, we will try14

to do that.15

MR. BURDICK:  Judge Ryerson.16

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yes.17

MR. BURDICK:  This is Stephen Burdick on18

behalf of PSEG.  Just a quick follow-up on this topic.19

This process has been somewhat unique,20

given the nature of starting with the questions and21

then narrowing to the testimony and the fact that we22

collaborated with the NRC staff so we weren't sending23

any redundant testimony.24

I think our view is if for the topics that25
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do go to questioning at the oral hearing, we would1

prefer to have, you know, certainly the two witnesses2

that have already provided testimony, but we may have3

some more subject matter experts that we would like to4

make sure is available and sworn in to respond on5

behalf of the Applicant.6

And but one of the topics we want to raise7

with you is the process for how to do that.  But that,8

some of that may be directed based on your9

interactions with the staff and which topics the Board10

would like to hear about at the oral hearing.11

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yeah.  I mean12

preliminarily I don't believe the Board contemplates13

hearing from any witnesses who have not submitted pre-14

filed written testimony.  If you feel at the hearing15

there is a need to do that, you can make an argument16

about it at that time.17

Generally, our preference is that if the18

witness wants to speak, they submit written testimony19

and we read that and decide whether we have questions20

or not.  But you certainly can make any motion that21

you want at the time of the evidentiary hearing. 22

Again, it may be a moot point because it may well be23

that the witnesses who have testified, filed pre-filed24

written testimony, are sufficient.  But we will25
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address that issue if you make a motion at the time of1

the hearing.2

MR. BURDICK:  Okay, Judge Ryerson, that's3

very helpful.  And I think our two witnesses are4

qualified to respond to the direct testimony that they5

submitted.  And then, you know, we may have a few6

other individuals there in the room and, if necessary 7

to respond to a Board question, we can make a motion8

at that time.9

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yes.  We will consider10

that at that time.11

Meanwhile, on the staff side with its 2012

or so witnesses, I -- what the Board contemplates is13

having one witness from PSEG and one witness from the14

NRC staff that can cover each of these topics.  If,15

for example, a particular topic is not covered16

entirely by one witness, then assuming we don't -- say17

you don't need to do anything on that topic, assuming18

it's a topic that requires oral testimony, we shall19

expect at least enough witnesses there to cover the20

waterfront for that topic, if you follow me.21

In other words, if one witness takes the22

first half of the issues under issue Safety Issue 4,23

and the other one deals with the second half, both of24

those witnesses should be present.25
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On the other hand, if you actually have a1

topic covered entirely by one witness, one witness is2

really all we're expecting.  So, you know, judge3

accordingly.4

As I said, I think by my count you have at5

least seven witnesses whose testimony, substantive6

testimony completely duplicates that of other7

witnesses.  And, again, there may be witnesses that8

you need not worry about because we are able to9

identify some of the topics that we really do not have10

questions on.  But we will expect every topic that is11

the subject of the oral evidentiary hearing to be12

covered in full by at least one witness.13

Does that make sense?  Ms. Hove, you14

certainly can bring all 20 if you want, but what we15

are saying is there appear to be at least seven you do16

not have to bring, and there may be more that you17

don't have to bring.18

MS. HOVE:  Right.  That, that would work19

for us.  For some witnesses if, if a question is asked20

where perhaps another witness who gave testimony on21

that topic might have more on point testimony, how,22

how would the Board like us to bring in other23

witnesses if that's the case on a given topic?24

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yeah.  I mean a witness25
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-- I believe the Board's preference would be not to1

examine a panel but to examine one witness at a time. 2

If a witness has been prepared to say I really am not3

that strong, as strong as someone else on this4

particular topic, they can say that.5

On the other hand, we do expect that if6

someone has submitted sworn testimony and purports to7

cover a particular area with their sworn testimony,8

they have identified themselves as being among the9

people responsible for certain paragraphs, that's not10

a commitment that we take lightly.  We expect that11

people who submit sworn written testimony are capable12

of explaining that testimony.  That said, they can,13

they can suggest to us that someone else might even be14

a stronger candidate.15

I think what we might do, just as a16

mechanical matter -- I'll certainly consider this --17

is at the very outset we could swear every witness who18

has submitted pre-filed written testimony who is in19

fact in the hearing room, and that way we can simply20

remind people that they're under oath if we, if we21

wish to proceed a little more informally and hear a22

few different people on the same topic.23

Is that somewhat clear?24

MS. HOVE:  Yes, absolutely.  That works25
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for us.1

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  All right. 2

Well, that's the way we contemplate proceeding.3

A fourth matter is, unlike the GE Hitachi4

case, which I also chaired and where we excluded5

witnesses, consistent with Rule 615 of the Federal6

Rules of Evidence, in that case, and also partly7

because there were questions of levels of security8

classification, we excluded witnesses just like in a9

normal federal court before -- we kept them out of the10

hearing room while another witness was testifying on11

the same topic.12

Although we don't expect panels this time,13

we are not going to require that.  So you don't have14

to keep your witnesses out of the hearing room when15

some other witness is talking about the same topic. 16

We have decided that that is not required in this17

case.18

Let's see.  The Board has also, subject to19

hearing further argument from anyone, has concluded20

that we do not require proposed findings of fact.  Our21

interpretation of our responsibility in a mandatory22

hearing is to satisfy ourselves that the staff has23

done an adequate job, to make certain determinations24

which are set forth in the statute and the25
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regulations, and that we are not making individual1

factual findings.2

One thing the Commission has made clear,3

I think, about boards that are handling mandatory4

hearings is that it is not our responsibility to re-do5

the work of the staff.  Even though on the6

environmental side they have some independent7

obligations to weigh facts, we are not re-doing8

everything the staff has done and making independent9

factual determinations.10

So we do not see a need for proposed11

findings of fact to be submitted after the evidentiary12

hearing.  If anybody disagrees, well, you can13

certainly make a motion during the hearing to that14

effect.15

Lastly on my checklist, and then I will16

turn it over to my fellow Board members if there is17

anything else they have, the NRC staff has submitted18

a draft Record of Decision, an R-O-D, ROD on the19

environmental side.  And I think it would be helpful20

if the NRC staff explains what they see apparently our21

special role on that to be.22

What do you expect from the Board,23

anything in unique from the Board in connection with24

the staff's Record of Decision?  Ms. Hove?25
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MS. HOVE:  Yes, this is Ann Hove for the1

NRC staff.  Kevin Roach is going to provide help on2

that.3

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.4

MR. ROACH:  Hi.  This is Kevin Roach.5

The staff provided the draft summary6

Record of Decision, as it has done for the Commission7

COL mandatory hearings.  And the way the staff8

anticipates that process working is that according to9

the regulations in Part 51, we anticipate that the10

Board's initial decision will constitute the Record of11

Decision, and that the staff will update the summary12

Record of Decision and will issue it as a final13

summary Record of Decision.  And so it will not be the14

Record of Decision itself what the staff issues, but15

will simply be a summary of the Record of Decision.16

And so what the staff provided the Board17

was kind of something in the nature of proposed18

findings, I guess you might say, for the, for this19

draft summary Record of Decision.  And we provided20

that simply kind of parallel with the process that we21

conducted the COL mandatory hearings.22

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  So in other23

words, let me step back and see if I understand the24

process from a NEPA's side of things.  I mean25
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basically a ROD is a summary of the EIS, the1

Environmental Impact Statement, that is prepared,2

prepared by the staff.  But what you are saying is3

that under the NRC regulations a Board's initial4

decision can in fact constitute the ROD.  That is the5

summary of the EIS because we are looking at it to6

determine its adequacy and making some independent7

weighing of the appropriateness of a particular8

project.9

And then in turn the staff is going to10

create a summary, or has already prepared this draft 11

which you view to be a summary of the Board's E -- of12

the Board's ROD, assuming that the Board comes out13

consistent with the draft that you've prepared.  Is14

that?  Am I right on that and am I sufficiently clear15

on that?16

MR. ROACH:  Yes.  I think that's, that is17

a correct, that is a correct summary.18

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  All right. 19

Well, that's helpful.  We will keep that in mind.20

I really think that is all I have.21

Just Arnold, did you have any other points22

to raise?23

JUDGE ARNOLD:  Well, just going -- this is24

Judge Arnold.  Just going back to that one point of25
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the one witness per topic per party, I see that as1

working well for a lot of the topics.  But there are2

some of them, like the very first safety topic which3

addresses many different findings, where it is clear4

that we are going to have to have some flexibility in5

that and be able to swap out witnesses.  So I just6

wanted to make that point.7

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yeah.  And again, this8

is Judge Ryerson.  Again, if you do not have a witness9

who in the pre-filed written testimony covered an10

entire topic, if the topic was in fact covered by two11

or three or more witnesses, then we would expect all12

of them to be there.  I was only suggesting that a13

topic that is in fact covered for one party or the14

other entirely by one witness, then we would like to15

probably just start with that witness.16

Okay, thank you, Judge Arnold.17

Anything else?18

JUDGE WHITE:  No.  This is Judge White. 19

This all sounds fine to me.  I have nothing to add.20

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Thank you.21

All right, let me turn then to PSEG.  Any22

-- this is probably our last opportunity to speak.  We23

will issue, let me also say what our plan will be, we24

will issue an order in the next few days -- we may25
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wait until we see the transcript -- to summarize what1

we believe we have indicated here about how we will2

proceed at the oral evidentiary hearing.  And then we3

will have another very brief order, hopefully by no4

later than five days before the hearing, indicating5

which, if any, topics need not be addressed by oral6

testimony.7

So that said, is there anything?  So this8

will be the last time I contemplate we will be9

speaking.  Anything else from PSEG before we see you10

on March 24?11

MR. BURDICK:  Thank you, Judge Ryerson. 12

This is Stephen Burdick on behalf of PSEG.13

This discussion's been very helpful and I14

think has addressed most of our topics that we had for15

this conference call.  Just a couple of additional16

topics.17

In some of the past mandatory hearings the18

witnesses have given presentations.  And for the GE19

Hitachi proceedings, for example, really just20

summarized the testimony.  From what I have heard21

today, it sounds like we do not need any of those22

presentations?23

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  That is correct.24

MR. BURDICK:  Okay.25
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CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  We really just want to1

ask questions of the witnesses.2

MR. BURDICK:  Right.  Thank you, that's3

very helpful.4

And then the -- as far as the duration of5

the hearing, just for our scheduling purposes it would6

be good to have a feel, if possible at this time,7

whether the hearing will just last one day or if it8

could possibly run into two days?  And maybe that's9

not -- we can't make a decision on that here, but it10

would be good to have a feeling from the Board on11

that?12

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yeah.  I think the13

Notice of Hearing indicates that it will consider --14

continue from day to day as required.  I do not15

expect, nor do I hope that it will require more than16

one day.  But we have preserved that opportunity in17

the hearing notice.  My best gauge, my best guess is18

that it will be less than a day.19

MR. BURDICK:  Okay, thank you.20

And then just the last question I had, we21

talked about opening statements.  I presume there will22

also be a shorter closing statement opportunity maybe23

to wrap up any outstanding issues?24

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  We hadn't necessarily25
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contemplated closing statements.  But possibly, if we1

are not running late, we could do five minutes or so2

at the end if there is really a desire for that.3

MR. BURDICK:  Okay.  And maybe that's4

only, you know, from our perspective it's only if5

needed, if there were any issues that we needed to6

follow up on, rather than, you know, a summary of our7

overall discussion, so.8

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Right. 9

MR. BURDICK:  Thank you, Judge Ryerson. 10

That was all that PSEG has.11

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  All right, thank you.12

And NRC staff?13

MS. HOVE:  Yes.  This is Ann Hove for the14

NRC staff.  We have a few additional items.15

We had originally contemplated staff16

presentations, so it's only the counsels' overview17

presentations.  If the staff is able to provide some18

visual aids in place of that, that might be something19

that we would want to consider and would like the20

Board's input on how to provide perhaps a presentation21

with some visual aids.22

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yeah, the Board23

considered whether we wanted presentations from24

witnesses.  And really our sense is that the broader25
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presentation exists already in the pre-filed1

testimony.  So we are really not eager for witness2

presentations.3

If, you know, if you were doing the4

opening, Ms. Hove, you know you can certainly draw5

upon what has been filed by the witnesses and6

summarize it in some fashion.  We are intentionally7

giving each side 15 minutes to do that.  But we really8

didn't contemplate the witnesses making presentations,9

which inevitably would be very similar, at least I10

would expect, to what they already submitted in11

writing.12

MS. HOVE:  Yes.13

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Our purpose and to get14

everyone out hopefully, well, within a day, is to ask15

questions that have occurred to us as we've read the16

pre-filed testimony.17

Judge Arnold has a point.18

JUDGE ARNOLD:  Yes, this is Judge Arnold. 19

I think there is one possible exception.  On that list20

of questions we sent them, for the environmental we21

had seven questions.  We also have a need to make22

somebody available to answer questions on cumulative23

impact.24

And I can tell you right now I'm going to25
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ask for a short summary of how you go about1

determining what's the cumulative impact.  So that2

person might want to, might find it advantageous to3

have some sort of presentation, you know, 5 minutes,4

10 minutes, something short like that.5

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  And they would, in6

effect, give that when we got to that topic actually. 7

The eighth topic -- I say we have 13 topics, we8

actually had 14.  But the final topic, as Judge Arnold9

reminds us, was not really a topic but just a10

requirement to have certain individuals available.11

So if those individuals are in a position12

to give a short opening presentation of the type that13

Judge Arnold has mentioned, yes, I think that would be14

an excellent idea.15

Does that answer your question, Ms. Hove?16

MS. HOVE:  Yes.  I just wanted to clarify17

that the staff only wanted to, you know, perhaps18

reconsider having visual aids to supplement its19

presentation.  But it sounds as though the Board would20

prefer that we not have those, not have visual aids. 21

Is that correct?22

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yeah.23

JUDGE ARNOLD:  I believe that at least for24

me my questions are very pointed.  And I don't know25
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that you would be able to anticipate to have the1

appropriate slides or whatever.2

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yeah.  This is Judge3

Ryerson.  I agree.  We are really not looking for4

summaries of that kind, visual aids.  You can bring5

them, you know.  But if they end up being relevant I6

suppose we might consider them.7

But really, again, this is, this has been8

an ongoing process where we started with a lot of9

questions.  We had fewer questions.  We've had your10

responses along the way.  And we are really, from the11

Board's standpoint, at a point where from the public's12

standpoint this may be a very boring evidentiary13

hearing because we really are going to have, as we14

expect, very specific questions about the pre-filed15

written testimony.16

And we're not -- we are giving you an17

opportunity up front to summarize, because I know18

lawyers like to do that.  But we are really at this19

point in our own mind just ready to ask some follow-up20

questions to the written testimony, and that's really21

what we see the hearing constituting.22

Anything else?23

JUDGE ARNOLD:  Thank you, yes.  I have one24

final question.25
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Staff has a few very limited focused1

corrections of narrow scope that it would like to make2

for the testimony documents for SER Topics 1, 2 and 3. 3

And the staff proposes that it submit corrected4

versions of these testimony topics, but we would like5

to confirm that this is acceptable to the Board or if6

there is another method the Board -- we could do so on7

the record at hearing or we could, if the Board8

prefers, perhaps submit a separate filing.9

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yeah.10

MS. HOVE:  They're very minor corrections.11

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  If one of the Board12

members disagrees, please jump in, but I'm not13

opposed.  This is Judge Ryerson.  I don't think we are14

opposed to your submitting corrected testimony.  And15

if you do that, before the hearing would be better16

than during the hearing or at the hearing so we can17

see what your final version is and work with that.18

I must say, if there are, what sorts of19

corrections are we talking about?  Because if there20

are material questions, then I would very much21

appreciate a summary of how they materially differ. 22

If they are typographical errors and the like, you23

know, I don't think that's really necessary.24

MS. HOVE:  They're of a minor nature. 25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



59

Some are of typographical.1

There are four changes, to be specific. 2

One has to do with correcting the right section3

number.  And also another to delete a witness'4

initials from one answer.  And another was to make a5

term consistent with the term that is present in the6

text of a permit condition in SER Topic 2.7

But like I said, it's four minor8

corrections --9

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yeah.10

MS. HOVE:  -- of a very focused nature. 11

And they will not be --12

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Well, from my13

standpoint, removing initials is a very significant14

thing.  I mean I'm not opposed to it.  I think you15

should do it.  But if a witness does not feel16

comfortable identifying with some of the paragraphs in17

a sworn statement, by all means that person's initials18

should be removed.  That's not an insignificant matter19

to me anyway.20

But my suggestion is, yes, why don't you21

file the corrected pre-filed testimony.  Our order,22

which again is not going to come out immediately, but23

our order will contemplate that you had the right to24

do that.  I request if the number is limited, that25
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somewhere in your submission you indicate what those1

changes were, so that if we start working -- as we2

have -- with the original versions, we're clued in3

where there's a difference with the new version.4

MS. HOVE:  This is Ann Hove again for the5

NRC staff.  The deletion of initials was someone who6

did not provide testimony.7

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Oh, I know which one8

you're talking about.  One of your first statements9

has four witnesses identified, and there in fact are10

testimony only from three; is that right?11

MS. HOVE:  Yes.12

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Yes, okay.  That's not13

-- yeah, all right.  Well, you know, again, if you can14

just do a real simple summary of what the changes were15

so that we, we're alerted to those.  Yes, that's fine.16

MR. ROACH:  Judge Ryerson, this is Kevin17

Roach.18

Would it be acceptable for us to submit a19

correspondence kind of, it could be like a little20

errata table with the, you know, testimony number,21

page number, old text, new text?  And then we could22

separately file the revised testimony?23

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  That would be fine. 24

But do submit it, you know, as part of the docket, not25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



61

as a private correspondence of some kind.1

MR. ROACH:  Yes, understood.  We will.2

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  That's fine.  That3

would be much appreciated.4

Okay, anything else from anyone?5

MS. HOVE:  No, I have nothing further to6

add.  Thank you.7

CHAIRMAN RYERSON:  Okay.  Well, as I said,8

we may wait for the transcript to get out a very short9

order summarizing the Board's impressions of what10

we've just all decided.  But we will get out an order11

on that well before the hearing.12

We will try, if we can, to issue another13

order that may indicate that some topics don't need to14

be addressed orally at the hearing.  And we look15

forward to seeing everyone on March 24th.16

We stand adjourned.  Thank you.17

(Whereupon, at 1:35 p.m., the prehearing18

in the above-entitled matter was adjourned.)19
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